Selectboard Meeting Minutes    Dec. 7, 2020         Zoom Teleconference
         5:30 pm
Call to Order: Chair Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Selectboard member Bob Manners joined at 5:44 pm
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the minutes of November 23. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 2-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Senior Center – Margaret reported that the one on one opening is going well. The Christmas drive through meal will be happening on Dec. 15. Eighty dinners have been reserved. The Center hopes to use Zoom more often. Margaret asked at what point in the COVID surge should the Center stop allowing people in. Health Agent Randy Crochier should be contacted about that, advised Terry.
Town Hall – Terry and Margaret have recently met with Tax Collector Maureen Pike to discuss her pending retirement. Combining the Collector and Treasurer positions is being considered. It was decided that posting the combined position broadly, would be in the best interest of the town. Terry is looking at job descriptions and speaking with other towns who have the combined positions. The Board agreed that advertising broadly is the best idea.

Downtown Partnership – Andrew plans to attend a session on technical assistance grants for downtown revitalization.
Police Department – Police Chief Greg Bardwell has submitted a capital request for a new police cruiser, estimated to cost $51,000.
Appointments:

6 pm Board of Assessors Tax Classification Hearing (Paula Morse, Assistant Assessor; Alan Coutinho, Assessor) – The Board of Assessors has recommended a single tax rate. Having a split rate would not only affect businesses but it would also cause taxes on Chapter lands to increase. The Assessors had sent a letter to the Board, with supporting documents, making the case for a single tax rate. If a single tax rate is approved the tax rate for the town would rise 47¢ from $13.98 to $14.45 per $1,000 of value. Paula told the Board that 2022 will be a revaluation year and that is also the year when the town’s contract with Patriot Properties will need to be renewed. Andrew asked about the state’s review of the town’s assessing process which has been in the works for some time. Paula said someone from the Department of Revenue will soon be speaking with each of the assessors. Andrew hoped that if any changes needed to be made those changes would be known in time for annual Town Meeting. A motion was put forth by Bob that the Town of Shelburne approve a single tax rate of $14.45 for FY’22. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion RE: Proposed District Agreement – Margaret said that Ashfield and Buckland have shared comments regarding the district agreement. All three member towns have overlapping comments. Dan Polatta of P3 will create a section-by-section response to the most frequently asked questions.
New Business:
Small Town Capital Grant Application RE: Inflow & Infiltration Study – WWTP (Buckland Town Administrator Heather Butler, WWTP Operator Dan Fleuriel – Sewer Commissioners from Buckland and Shelburne have met to discuss this grant. Heather is the administrator for the grant which is for capital infrastructure projects in small towns. The maximum grant award is for $100,000 and the sewer district is hoping to get $93,000 for inflow and infiltration-related improvements. If funded, sewer users from both towns will provide a match of $11,000, split equally between the two towns. The sewer district needs to reduce the inflow and infiltration amounts to get below the DEP cap before the system can handle more housing, which both towns have said they need. Heather explained that more points are given for applications if the community provides greater than a 10% match, which is how the $11,000 match was determined. This match would be funded in the FY’22 budget. Andrew said that the original proposal was over $200,000, however Dan knows where the existing problems are, so less expensive techniques can be used to study the problem areas. This cut the proposal in half. A motion was made by Bob to apply for a $93,000 grant for the Shelburne Falls Sewer District to be used to deal with inflow and infiltration, and to agree to a match of $11,000 to be shared equally between the Sewer District in each town. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Cemetery Commission RE: Hill Cemetery Guidelines – The Cemetery Commission had presented various guidelines and forms regarding the sale of cemetery plots and how the cemetery conducts its business. The forms were modeled on those of other communities with town-owned cemeteries. A motion was put forth by Bob to accept the forms as presented by the Cemetery Commission for the Hill Cemetery regarding plots, ownership, and fees. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Request to Transfer from the Reserve Fund $690 for Property Insurance Adjustment – Following the installation of solar panels at the Highway Garage and the new Police Station being occupied as a town building, property insurance costs have risen. As there was not enough money in that account, the Reserve Fund is being used to cover the cost. A motion was made by Margaret to transfer $690 from the Reserve Fund to the Property Insurance account. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Vote to Adopt Covid-19 Sick Policy – A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the Town of Shelburne Covid-19 sick policy for town employees. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Alcoholic Beverages Commission RE: Seasonal Population >1,000 – The ABC annually verifies that a town’s population does not have a seasonal increase of more than 1,000. A motion was made by Margaret that the Board estimates that the town’s resident population does not seasonally increase by more than 1,000. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

FRCOG Contract with Guntlow Associates, Inc. RE: Proposed Trail – Guntlow is asking for more time and an additional $2,000, which would increase the funding from $14,000 to $16,000. Since the grant award was $20,000 there is room to do this. Margaret mentioned that both the Selectboard and the open Space Committee have been in conversation with people who have concerns about the proposed trail. Andrew said the hope is to get the pulse of the community regarding the trail through public hearings. A motion was put forth by Bob to approve the contract amendment with Guntlow Associates, Inc. for the proposed trail. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Any Other Business: Next Meeting: December 21, Time: 5:30 pm
Correspondence:

Chris & Fred Johnson RE: Frank Williams Road – The Johnsons have sent a letter thanking the town for fixing Frank Williams Road and praising the professionalism of the highway crew. The letter has been shared with the crew. Bob added that there has been a lot of positive feedback regarding the reopening of Brook Road.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 6:38 pm a motion was made by Margaret to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
